MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

November 13, 2007

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:23 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Jack Lebeau, M.D., F.A.C.C.

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	David L. Strong

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Janet B. Keim
	Burt A. Waite


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 2007 meeting; Richard Manfredi seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved without amendment.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

The following members’ terms will expire in January 2008:  Richard Manfredi and Gail Connor (Governor appointees); DeEtta Antoun and Thad Stevens (House appointees); and Curtis Kratz and Joyce Hatala (Senate appointees).  CAC staff is preparing letters to send to each appointing authority notifying them of the need for action.
Proposed dates for 2008 CAC meetings were distributed and approved pending confirmation of the need to change the May date to accommodate the primary election.

Council staff will be contacting the executive committee regarding strategic planning for the coming year.  The committee will make a recommendation at the January meeting.
III.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, provided the following updates:

· CNRAC is wrapping up its “trails/greenways project,” and plans to present its report/recommendations to DCNR by the end of the year.

· CNRAC and CAC staffs continue with interviews for the Joint Intergovernmental Cooperation Workgroup project.  Interviews with field staff are scheduled through the end of November.  The workgroup will then deliberate the findings and discuss recommendations for presentation to DCNR and DEP.

· The Governor’s Task Force on Youth and the Outdoors will release its draft recommendations within in the next few weeks.  CNRAC will prepare a response/support document.

· CNRAC is updating its strategic plan and plans to have it finalized by January.

In response to a question from Walter Heine, Kurt said the rails-to-trails program has been very successful, although there have been a few problems regarding land ownership.  He mentioned a need for a partnership between DCNR and PennDOT for certain land easements.

IV.
REGIONAL MEETING

Sue Wilson asked for comments and feedback on the regional meeting and the draft report outline.  Jack Lebeau said the site visits were interesting and were scheduled very well, as far as time.  He also commented on the predominance of testimony on the wind issue.
Bernie Hoffnar suggested that manure management be added to the regional report outline and also a discussion of the unintended consequence of methane collection at landfills, i.e., does this increase the need for landfills?
Sue said she is still fleshing out the outline, but, for now, the main issues are wind energy and Act 537.  Bernie talked to the gentleman who had concerns with sewage management in his township, and referred him to Broad Top Township because of their successful sewage plan.  Richard Manfredi suggested that the gentleman use DEP’s anonymous complaint line.
Janet Keim said she was in a private discussion with some of the testifiers following the regional meeting.  She was told that Gamesa feels that DEP put them in an embarrassing position because there were no regulations/policies in place for siting wind turbines.

Sue said sections of the regional report will be sent to the appropriate committees for their review and comment.

V.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Administrative Oversight (Chair: DeEtta Antoun) – DeEtta reported that the committee had a conference call on November 5 and discussed the following issues: the role of Conservation Districts; DEP’s workload analysis; permit fee increases; encouraging DEP to involve Council in the concept and preliminary stages for all environmental regulations; status of SB 354; and oversight of the Title IV money.  Members not on the committee can request a summary of the discussion. 
Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Sue reported that the committee had a conference call on October 15 to discuss the CAIR regulations (implementing the federal Clean Air Interstate Rule).  A draft letter stating that Council concurs with proceeding to the EQB was distributed for Council’s review.  The letter also raised some questions regarding emissions trading and environmental justice.  Bruce Tetkoskie made a motion to send the letter to DEP; Walter Heine seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  The letter will be sent and posted on the CAC website.
Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Dave reported that MRAB had its meeting and field trip on October 25 at the Cambria District Mining Office.  Their site visit was to a pilot AMD treatment project where a portion of the polluted St. Michael’s mine shaft discharge is being treated and materials are being extracted so they can be used in other products. At the site, workers are extracting potassium sulfate for use as commercial fertilizer and ferrous sulfate to treat wastewater. The process also eliminates the sludge that is typically created when iron and other minerals are removed from the acid mine drainage.

MRAB will be having two meetings this month (November 15 an 29) to discuss options for the long- term funding of the former Alternate Bonding System legacy in the context of a recent court decision and the Reclamation Fee/Bonding Rulemaking.
 

SWAC met on November 8 to discuss extensive changes to the municipal and residual waste regulations.  Council will be inviting Steve Socash (Bureau of Waste Management) to the January meeting to present an overview of the changes.

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – Sue said the committee will be scheduling a conference call to discuss lead and other committee business.

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – Sue reported that the Environmental Justice Advisory Board is meeting today.  Janis attended the morning session prior to Council’s meeting.
Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – Burt reported that the committee met with Dana Aunkst (Bureau of Water Standards) to get an update on revisions to the Act 537 regulations, Chapters 71, 72 and 73.  The department plans to send the changes to EQB in spring 2008.  Council has recommended that the department take more time to consider the best way to improve this program, as has the Sewage Advisory Committee.  The far-reaching impacts of how sewage management planning is administered in Pennsylvania deserve careful and considerable discussion by a broad range of stakeholders.  Council has offered to work with the Sewage Advisory Committee (SAC) and DEP in putting together and implementing a public input plan to solicit input from an expansive group of stakeholders.  SAC member Duane Mowery attended Council’s meeting and will help coordinate activities between Council and SAC.
Sue will finalize the draft of Council’s Sewage Management White Paper this week and distribute it to members of Council and SAC for their review and comments.  Duane said that SAC doesn’t meet until March, so the individual members will be commenting on the White Paper.  Sue said the final White Paper will be presented to Council at the January meeting for their approval to send to DEP.  In response to a question from DeEtta, Sue said the cover letter of the White Paper will clarify that it is a case study.  Bernie made a motion that the White Paper should be distributed to Council and SAC members for their comments and then a final copy should be presented to Council for formal action at the January meeting.  Bruce Tetkoskie seconded the motion.  The motion carried.

Pat Lupo reported that House Bill 1705 (authorizing Pennsylvania to join the Great Lakes Compact) is moving. [NOTE:  HB 1705 was re-referred to the Environmental Resources and Energy Committee on Nov. 19, 2007.]  On October 24, Council sent a letter of support for HB 1705 to the House and Senate chairs of the Environmental Resources & Energy Committees and of the House Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.  Pat announced that the Governor recently appointed her as chair of the Great Lakes Protection Fund.  That group will meet in Erie next September to oversee management of the $100 million endowment fund.
Walter Heine raised an issue about the tributary strategy.  He said it only targets point sources, i.e., sewage treatment facilities, which will result in increases of sewage bills.  Walter said that some municipalities have already raised their fee schedules.  He questions the effectiveness of nutrient trading to address non-point sources, and referred to an editorial by Secretary McGinty in which she said only 2% are doing any trading.  He recommended that the Water Committee focus on this issue.  Sue said she could schedule an update on REAP at the January meeting and Council could include trading as part of that discussion.
Title IV Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair:  Walter Heine) – Walter reported that the townhall meetings are completed and Council is waiting on the summary of public comments received at those meetings.  DEP is also working on a plan/schedule for focus group meetings on specific issues.
CAC/CNRAC Joint Workgroup (Chair: Bernie Hoffnar) – Staff continues to conduct interviews of field staff and external partners regarding interdepartmental cooperation.
VI.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


Regarding Title IV, Secretary McGinty said the department is gathering information from the public comments to help determine their options.  She is currently working with the Budget Office on a way to set aside some Growing Greener funds as seed money for operation/maintenance projects.
She also addressed wind turbines on Shaffer Mountain, which was a predominant issue at Council’s regional meeting.  She said the project is in the early stages of permit review and it’s going to take a while to determine if the project is doable.  At the regional meeting, there was discussion about getting all the parties together for a meeting and the Secretary said that DEP should not be considered one of the parties in this issue.  Another issue discussed at the regional meeting was using abandoned strip mines as alternate sites for wind farms.  Secretary McGinty said the strip mines in question were not high enough and the soil was not stable.

Janet Keim asked if the department has standards/regulations in place for turbines.  The Secretary said there are regulations in place for construction and stormwater.  She said that local governments determine requirements for set-backs, bonding and noise, and the state works with local municipalities through a model ordinance.

Janet asked if the state had a siting plan.  The Secretary said that the state uses wind resource maps from the federal government.  She also said that turbines can be built in exceptional value land, but the standards are tougher.  In response to a question from Bernie Hoffnar, the Secretary said that the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources has map overlays for wind farm placement, but it’s only 1% of state lands.
The Secretary agreed with DeEtta Antoun’s statement that industry/the applicant speaks with a unified voice, while the public is comprised of individuals and fragmented groups who feel they’re not being heard.  The Secretary said that the public should be involved early in the permitting process.  
VII.
OPEN TIME

Susan K. Pickford spoke on behalf of 200 customers of the PA American Water Company’s (PAWC) West Shore facility.  In July 2007, PAWC announced its plans to introduce chloramine into their water treatment process.  The customers, along with local/county government officials, have expressed their concerns about the use of chloramine.  According to Ms. Pickford’s research, the by-products of chloramine are more toxic than those of chlorine, and one of the by-products, NDMA, has been classified by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency as a “probable human carcinogen.”  The permit notices and public comment period for the construction/operation of the PAWC’s West Shore facility were published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin in 2003/2004, but there was no reference to the use of chloramine.  Once the residents learned that chloramine was going to be added to their water, they contacted DEP and requested a public hearing, but were told the public comment period had passed.  Ms. Pickford asked Council for their assistance and intervention in getting a hearing scheduled.

VIII.
NEW BUSINESS
Jack Lebeau suggested a change in the CAIR letter that was discussed earlier.  Regarding emissions trading, Jack would like Council to recommend that the emissions allowance be lowered on a yearly basis.
Walter Heine reminded Council of the urgency of addressing the nutrient trading issue because of sewer bills being increases.
-
-
-

Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Richard Manfredi seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2:36 p.m.

Notice of the November meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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